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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
8 November 2019
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
	

	


 NELSON ROMANCE WRITERS MEET TOMORROW
The Nelson branch of Romance Writers of NZ (RWNZ) usually meet on the second Saturday of every month. They meet at 2 pm at the National Party Office, corner of Waimea & Quarantine Roads, Nelson. Visitors are always welcome. If you are not an RWNZ member already, you are welcome to attend a meeting before deciding to join.
At the next meeting on Saturday 9 November they will be adding to their word counts for NaNoWriMo – writing a novel in a month. For more information contact LaVerne Clark at 03-546 4440, email 4clarksnelson@gmail.com.

PLAY ON CLIMATE CRISIS FOR MOTUEKA & GREYMOUTH
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 ‘The world in which we live appears illusory and fictitious… human behaviour reveals its absurdity and all history its absolute uselessness…what else can one do but laugh at it?’ So wrote the Italian playwright, Pirandello.
This despairing, post-World War 11 world of absurdity inspired many playwrights, including Samuel Beckett, writer of the most famous theatre of the absurd play, Waiting for Godot.
West Coast theatre group Kiwi/Possum Productions have reinterpreted the play as a response to the climate crisis. Samuel and Harold, two lost souls wait for the final catastrophe which will wash them away. They talk, joke, taunt, reminisce and accuse, with occasionally the mayor and his trainer passing through, intent on escape. They are not waiting for Godot but waiting for Greta. But is it too late? And what is Greta?
Waiting for Greta is written by Paul Maunder, directed by Jason Johnson, designed by Elisa Wells and is acted by Paul Maunder, Frank Wells, Paul Kearns and Coban McBride. The play will be performed at Motueka on Saturday 9 November at Imagine Theatre, 1 Woodward Avenue at 7.30pm. Door sales. $15 (waged), $10 (unwaged) and cash only. It will also be performed at Greymouth on Wednesday 20 November at 7 pm at the Regent Theatre, 2 Mackey Street. Tickets from www.regentgreymouth.co.nz
DOUBLE SUCCESS FOR TRISH
Congratulations to Trish Palmer, whose play Birthright was Commended in the Playwrights Association of New Zealand (PANZ) Short Play Competition 2019.  Birthright follow Jeannie, a seventh-generation farmer, who is challenged to find out if her inherited farm was stolen via the 1850s Wastelands Act, with consequences that change her life. The competition Adjudicator commended the play for its ‘sharp and clear story-telling.’

Trish also has a story included in Flash Frontier’s October issue, which has the theme ‘Romance’.  Her story, ‘Sensible Shoes and Sheep’, can be read here: http://www.flash-frontier.com/october-2019-romance/
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meetings are on 12 & 26 November. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
TALK ON COLIN MCCAHON IN NELSON

Peter Simpson is giving an illustrated lecture on ‘Colin McCahon in Nelson, 1938-1948: The breakthrough years’ at The Suter Art Museum, Nelson, on Wednesday 13 November at 6 pm. 

August this year marked the centennial of the birth of Colin McCahon, coinciding with the release of this spectacular first volume, Colin McCahon: There is Only One Direction, 1919-1959, of what will be a two-volume publication on the artist by Peter Simpson. The title, There is Only One Direction, is shared with a powerful monochromatic Madonna and Child painted by McCahon in 1952, now in the collection of Christchurch Art Gallery, but it was also something McCahon frequently said about the single-mindedness of his modernist artistic development. It brings together two of the artist’s chief preoccupations — the pursuit of his art and his wrestling with spirituality. Peter Simpson’s lecture is based around his book.

Tickets are $10 for Friends of The Suter and members of NSAS, $15 for the general public. Book at The Suter.
GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS 
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Golden Bay Live Poets meet monthly at The Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Their next meeting on Thursday 14 November at 7 pm features ‘Tourettes’ and friends: Dominic ‘Tourettes’ Hoey, Michael Pederson and Omar Musa. 
Omar Musa is a Malaysian-Australian author, rapper and poet from Queanbeyan, Australia. He has released four hip hop records and three poetry books. His debut novel Here Come the Dogs was long-listed for the International Dublin Literary Award and Miles Franklin Award, and he was named one of the Sydney Morning Herald’s Young Novelists of the Year in 2015.

Michael Pedersen is a prize-winning Scottish poet who has read all over earth. He has two acclaimed collections and won both the Robert Louis Stevenson Prize and The John Mather's Trust Rising Star of Literature Award. His recent collection, Oyster, was a collaboration with Frightened Rabbit’s Scott Hutchison.

Dominic Hoey is an author, playwright and poet based in Tamaki Makaurau. His debut novel, Iceland was a New Zealand bestseller and was long-listed for the 2018 Ockham Book Award. His new book of poetry I Thought We’d Be Famous was published by Dead Bird Books on 24 October.

Note there will be no open mic. Tickets $15 at the door or in advance from https://www.undertheradar.co.nz/gig/68078/Dominic-Hoey,-Michael-Pedersen,-Omar-Musa.utr?fbclid=IwAR2qbnccLJRtuwlEFlvIJM_xv3Mpz-_N5GgOLHqIMs8L2BtAsnQ2IdQ3eC0
COURAGE DAY EVENT IN NELSON
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Every 15 November throughout the world, PEN – the international writers’ organisation that champions freedom of expression – marks the International Day of the Imprisoned Writer.

NZSA, which incorporates PEN, honours this event as Courage Day. It is named jointly after James Courage, a novelist and poet whose novel ‘A Way of Love’ was banned because he dared to express homosexuality in his writing, and his grandmother Sarah Courage, whose book describing colonial life in New Zealand was burned by neighbours who resented comments they thought she made about them.

Courage Day recognises writers who defend the right of free speech, and those who suffer oppression and are killed or imprisoned for their work. The day is being observed in Nelson by an event on Friday 15 November at Volume bookshop, 15 Church Street, 5.30 pm.

Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) Representative for Freedom of Speech, will be talking about the writers whom PEN is focussing on this year, and local poets will read from works by imprisoned writers. Juliet Ayre will perform a violin sonata. Drinks and nibbles will be provided. 

PHOTOGRAPHIC  BOOK LAUNCH AT MOTUEKA LIBRARY

Everyone is welcome at Motueka Library on Friday 15 November, 7 pm, for the launch of local photographer Grant Douglas’ new book Hunter of Beauty.

Hunter of Beauty is a stunning book of photography compiled by a local photographer with more than 40 years experience. Don’t miss this opportunity to share in his significant achievement.

Copies of Hunter of Beauty will be available for $65 (cash sales only). Light refreshments will be provided.

WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group usually meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meeting will be on Sunday 17 November. For more details contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

MARLBOROUGH WRITERS NEXT MEETING

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 19 November at noon. Wendy Scott will be giving a talk on ‘Using the internet to market books.’
For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.

KAREN STADE – TWO TALKS ON DRIVEN BY THE WIND
There are two opportunities to hear local writer Karen Stade talking about her latest book Driven by the Wind: the memoir of Captain Henry Rose – in Richmond on Tuesday 19 November and in Nelson on Thursday 21 November. 

Captain Henry Rose went to sea as a 14-year-old apprentice and rose through the ranks to command some of the fastest clipper ships in the world. He sailed the trade routes between England and China, the West Indies and the American seaboard, carrying soldiers and horses to the Crimea, slaves and coolies to American plantations and convicts to Australia. He was aboard the tea clipper Collinsburgh when she raced her rival Truce around Cape Horn from China to Gravesend, and in 1870 he captained the immigrant ship Merope on her record-breaking voyage across the Southern Ocean to New Zealand. He became the first marine superintendent for the New Zealand Shipping Company and was a foundation member of the Wellington Harbour Board. The book is based on a memoir written by Captain Rose for his family in 1911, researched and expanded by Karen Stade and published for retired Tasman apple-grower Alastair Rose, a great-grandson of Captain Rose.

Karen will be at Richmond Library on Tuesday 19 November at 1 pm as a guest of the Richmond Writing Group. After her talk everyone is welcome to join the group for an hour of discussion or creative writing exercises in a relaxed, supportive atmosphere. It’s free to attend and anyone of any ability can come. Bring writing materials. For more information contact Pania Walton, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library at pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
On Thursday 21 November, 5.30 pm, Karen will be at Page & Blackmore Booksellers in Nelson. Everyone is welcome to this free event.

NELSON & MOTUEKA LIVE POETS SOCIETIES


The November meetings of the Nelson and Motueka Live Poets Societies feature two guest poets: Carol Don Ercolano and Panni Palásti. 
Carol Don Ercolano is a Nelson poet with strong ties to Golden Bay, through caving and a family bach. Carol is a founding member of a local writing group, the Boulder Writers, and has been published in a number of anthologies and magazines both in New Zealand and overseas. She has edited and compiled a number of anthologies and enjoys the analysis and appreciation of poetry as much as she enjoys writing it herself. Carol assists in running Nelson Live Poets and also runs the Poetry in the Window Scheme.

Eva Brown writes under her maiden/pen name of Panni Palásti. She was born in Budapest, Hungary, and has lived in New Zealand since 1973, in Nelson since 2002. She says: ‘Some of my work reflects my early experiences, which include schooling under Nazism and under Communism, life during the siege of Budapest in 1945 and during the 1956 revolution, times of helpless fear, all of which have left a profound impression on my mind. Others are about the joys and trials of everyday life and thoughts about our rapidly changing world.’

Carol and Eva can be heard at the Live Poets’ meetings as follows:

Nelson Live Poets, Tuesday 19 November, 7 pm at The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson. Bring a poem to share or just enjoy the show. Singer songwriters are also welcome. To read, simply sign up on the night. Koha entry. For more information contact Deirdre Lusby at dlusby@xtra.co.nz, 027 643 5123.

Motueka Live Poets, Wednesday 20 November, 7 pm at Armadillo’s Café, 122 High Street, Motueka. Everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz , phone 03-9298150 or text 021-1280991.

BOOK LAUNCH IN RICHMOND

In honour of the 125h anniversary of the Nelson A&P Show, Kirstan Robinson has written From the Country to the Town, a history of the Association. The book will be launched on Wednesday 20 November, 5.30 pm at Richmond Library.

From the early beginnings of the Nelson A&P Association in 1893 to its resulting significance for the region, this book also celebrates the many personalities who ensured the Association’s longevity and success. From the Country to the Town touches on the many trials faced over the years, such as the destruction of the picturesque grandstand by fire, as well as the impact of the Spanish Flu, World Wars and occasional financial crises. Comprehensive research has gone into this detailed record, drawing on newspaper articles, committee minutes and personal memories, making it a record that captures the voices of those who were present.

Everyone is welcome to the launch, which is a free event. Copies of the book will be available for the reduced price of $35 (cash sales only).

POETRY BRUNCH IN GREYMOUTH

Part of the LoudMouth Performing Arts Festival, Poetry Brunch will take place at the Left Bank Art Gallery, Greymouth Town Square, Tainui Street, Greymouth, on Saturday 23 November, 10.30am – 12.30 pm. $15 entry into the day's full event gives entry into this brunch, where we will share our own poetry and poems of others that we love around the brunch table. Homemade breads will be provided, bring a topping to share. If you could RSVP to Katrina at kbtaiwan@gmail.com, it would be appreciated! For more information about LoudMouth, go to: https://www.facebook.com/loudmouthnz/ (If you are interested in the possibility of busking/street performing, either this year or next, get in touch.) 

WRITING WORKSHOPS AT RICHMOND LIBRARY – REGISTER NOW

Award-winning author Wendy Scott will be presenting two workshops on aspects of writing at Richmond Library on Saturday 23 November. Each workshop runs for three hours.

Vivid Writing – make your prose sing!    9.30 am – 12.30 pm
During the last five years, Hokitika-based author Wendy Scott has been awarded 10 international book awards and distinctions. This workshop explores the techniques used by Wendy to paint mind pictures that bring readers closer to the characters and their story. Plus, Wendy will share her tips on how to avoid alienating potential readers.

Lunch break: 12.30 pm – 1 pm (bring your own lunch)

How To Connect With Your Reading Audience (Marketing)    1 pm – 4 pm

Many authors prefer the isolation of their writing space rather than going out and marketing their books. In today’s current literary climate, it’s essential for authors to actively market themselves and their book catalogues. Wendy will discuss a variety of marketing strategies to help build your author brand so you can reach your target audience.

Each workshop costs $20 per session per person. Numbers will be restricted to 20 maximum for each workshop. People are welcome to come to either of the workshops for $20, or both for $40. If you would like to attend, please email tosnzsa15@gmail.com and state which workshop/s you are interested in. Once sufficient numbers have been registered, you will be asked to pay in advance to secure your place. The workshops take place at the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library (immediately on the right if entering from Queen Street). 

Don’t miss out on this opportunity to learn from a highly-successful local author. Find out more about Wendy’s writing career at www.wendyjscott.com
WRITERS ON THE NEW ZEALAND CULTURAL LANDSCAPE

Expressions of interest are sought from writers who could contribute to the website https://nzplaces.nz/ in the interest categories they cover, particularly heritage, architecture, art, theatre and technology. Perusal of the website will indicate the nature of the entries sought, which focus on places and the connections between them and people. Assignments could include both contributing new entries and audit of what is already there. Contact details or to apply go to alan@nzplaces.nz  Closing date: 1 December.
ROBERT BURNS POETRY COMPETITION: THE FAR FOREIGN LAND

The Dunedin UNESCO City of Literary Robert Burns Poetry Competition is a collaboration between the Dunedin Public Libraries and The Dunedin Burns Club. Entries should be poems of up to 500 words on the theme of migration – a new life in a new land, far from home. There are two categories, for Published and Unpublished Poets, with prizes of cash and publication in each. Entries close Saturday 30 November. To find out more and to enter, go to www.dunedinlibraries.govt.nz/what’s-on/competitions
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for November is The Way Home by Cliff Fell. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

